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A. 7834 
By:  Farrell  
 
TITLE:
AN ACT to amend the administrative code of the city of New York, in relation to a credit for certain household and dependent care services against New York city personal income tax
 
This proposed legislation would amend the administrative code of the city of New York (the “Administrative Code”) to create a refundable tax credit against the personal income tax for child care expenses paid by families with a gross household income under $30,000 per year. The credit would be available for childcare expenses for children under the age of 4. For families with incomes of $25,000 and below the credit would equal 75% of the New York State credit. For families with incomes ranging from $25,000 to $30,000 the credit would decline according to income. 

BACKGROUND
According to the Sponsor’s Memorandum in Support (MIS), nearly 50% of a child’s learning occurs in the first 5 years of life. However, only a third of New York city children living in low-income families
 between the ages of 3 and 5 are enrolled in early childhood education programs, compared with 70% for children the same age living in higher income families.   

New York City administers the largest publicly subsidized early childhood system in nation; yet, despite of its size many City children living in low-income families are unable to access these services due the expense involved.
 Furthermore, single female-headed households have the highest rate of poverty for all family types in the labor force.

Under current law, both New York State and the federal government provide certain tax benefits for dependent care expenses. Specifically, Section 21 of the Internal Revenue Code provides a nonrefundable credit for a percentage of expenses for household and dependent care services necessary for gainfully employment; whereas Section 606(c) of the Tax Law provides a tax credit (albeit smaller) based on a percentage of the federal credit.  

An additional City tax credit would help make early childhood childcare and education programs more accessible to low-income families, especially those headed by single mothers, and would support the ability of parents to remain in the workforce.
PROPOSED LEGISLATION
Specifically, Section 1 of this legislation amends Section 11-1706 of the Administrative Code to authorize a tax credit for taxable years beginning on or after January 1, 2007 on personal income for certain household and dependent care expenses for dependents who have not attained the age of 4 as of the end of the taxable year. The credit would be available to households with a gross income of under $30,000.
 If household gross income is under such amount but over $25,000, the credit shall be a certain percentage, not to exceed 75%, of the State credit.

Section 2 provides that the act takes effect immediately.
FISCAL IMPLICATIONS:
See Council Finance Division fiscal impact statement.
EFFECTIVE DATE:

This legislation would take effect immediately.

� For purposes of this committee report, low-income refers to families living below the poverty line. See Sponsor’s MIS


� Sponsor’s MIS


� Id.


� This legislation utilizes the City’s household credit’s definition of “household gross income.” See Ad. Code § 11-1706(b)(3)(A) 
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